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(54) Emulsion/aggregation processes as methods for forming polymeric microspheres
characterized by narrow particle size distribution for biomedical human and veterinary
administration

(57) A method of forming polymeric microspheres
for biomedical applications includes forming polymeric
microspheres by an emulsion/aggregation process from
a precursor monomer species, and treating the polymer-
ic microspheres to attach a biomedical functional mate-

rial to the polymeric microspheres, where the polymeric
microspheres have an average particle diameter of 1 to
15 microns with a narrow particle geometric size distri-
bution.
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Description

[0001] The invention relates to polymeric micro-
spheres, including magnetic and/or superparamagnetic
polymeric microspheres, useful for biomedical applica-
tions. The polymeric microspheres of the present inven-
tion are generally of small size, about 1-15 microns, and
are generally of a narrow particle or geometric size dis-
tribution. The present invention also relates to process-
es, particularly emulsion/aggregation polymerization
processes, useful for making such polymeric micro-
spheres.
[0002] Polymeric microspheres, i.e., microspheres
formed (at least in part) from polymer, have found a va-
riety of uses in the medical and industrial areas. Further-
more, biodegradable polymers have been the subject of
numerous studies in controlled drug delivery. As drug
carriers, microspheres formed from biodegradable pol-
ymer(s) have the advantages of providing a large sur-
face area, being easily injected, and not requiring re-
moval after completion of drug release. When used as
an injectable drug delivery device, it has been found that
drug release rate and microsphere interaction with cells
is strongly dependent on the size distribution of the mi-
crospheres.
[0003] Each of the known methods for forming poly-
meric mircopheres has shortcomings that curtails utility
of the formed-microspheres in various applications, and
particularly when the methods are applied to the contin-
uous production of uniformly sized microspheres, in-
cluding biocompatible, biodegradable, drug-loaded mi-
crospheres.
[0004] A need exists for a simple and reliable method
for producing uniformly-sized microspheres. It is desir-
able to be able to produce uniformly sized microspheres
in a continuous fashion such a that the size of the mi-
crospheres is easily controllable, the process is scalea-
ble to large production, and allows the use of volatile
solvents.
[0005] The invention provides methods suitable for
preparing microspheres. These methods address the
problems associated with the existing procedures, offer
significant advantages when compared to existing pro-
cedures, and provide other advantages.
[0006] These and other objects are achieved by the
invention, which provides an emulsion/aggregation
process for producing polymeric microspheres. The pol-
ymeric microspheres exhibit a narrow particle or geo-
metric size distribution, and have particle sizes making
them useful for biomedical applications. Depending on
the desired use, the polymeric microspheres can be
subjected to a suitable treatment, which enables their
use in the desired biomedical application.
[0007] In particular, the present invention provides a
method of forming polymeric microspheres for biomed-
ical applications, comprising:

forming polymeric microspheres by an emulsion/

aggregation process from a precursor monomer
species; and
treating said polymeric microspheres to attach a bi-
omedical functional material to said polymeric mi-
crospheres,

wherein said polymeric microspheres have an av-
erage particle diameter of in the range from 1 to 15 mi-
crons with a narrow particle geometric size distribution.
[0008] In one embodiment, the emulsion/aggregation
process comprises: forming a polymeric resin from said
precursor monomer species; aggregating said polymer-
ic resin into polymeric particles; coalescing said poly-
meric particles into polymeric microspheres; and option-
ally isolating said polymeric microspheres.
[0009] In another embodiment, the emulsion/aggre-
gation process comprises: forming a polymeris resin
from said precursor monomer species; forming an emul-
sion comprising said polymeris resin; coalescing said
polymeric resin into polymeric microspheres; and op-
tionally isolating said polymeric microspheres.
[0010] In a still further embodiment, the emulsion/ag-
gregation process comprises;

providing a polyester resin formed from said mon-
omeric species;
dispersing said polyester resin an aqueous media
by heating in water, to provide a suspension of sus-
pended particles of said polyester resin; homoge-
nizing said suspension; aggregating said homoge-
nized suspension by adding a cationic metal salt
and optional additives to form aggregated and co-
alesced particles by heating the aggregates near,
and preferably below, the glass transition tempera-
ture of the polyester resin, to form polymeric micro-
spheres; and optionally isolating said polymeric mi-
crospheres.

[0011] In a still further embodiment, the emulsion/ag-
gregation process comprises:

providing a polyester resin formed from said mon-
omeric species;
dispersing said polyester resin in an aqueous media
comprising an anionic surfactant, to provide a sus-
pension of suspended particles of said polyester
resin; homogenizing said suspension; aggregating
said homogenized suspension by adding a cationic
surfactant and optional additives to form aggregate;
coalescing said aggregates by heating the aggre-
gates above a glass transition temperature of the
polyester resin, to form polymeric microsphres; and
optionally isolating said polymeric microspheres.

[0012] The invention provides a process for forming
microspheres, which includes forming suitable particles
(polymeric microspheres) in an emulsion/aggregation
process, and then subjecting the formed particles to
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suitable treatment, enabling use of the microspheres in
the desired biomedical or other application.
[0013] In one embodiment, the particles are com-
prised of emulsion/aggregation (E/A) particles, i.e., par-
ticles prepared by the known emulsion/aggregation
technique. Major advantages of E/A particles as the pol-
ymeric microspheres are that E/A particles have a very
narrow particle size distribution, providing more uniform
movement and properties of the particles, less likelihood
of agglomeration during use, and minimum particle size
classification subsequent to formation. The E/A proc-
esses are particularly suited for making such micro-
spheres, as the processes are efficient in forming micro-
spheres of the desired size range, with narrow particle
size distribution. Another advantage of E/A particles is
the ability to more easily incorporate additives, such as
colorants (either conventional, fluorescent, or the like),
magnetic and/or superparamagnetic materials, etc., into
the microspheres. The EA process also provide a great-
er degree of flexibility in forming desired microspheres,
as the E/A processes broaden the range of types of res-
ins that can be used, and provide the ability to begin with
resins that have functional groups in them or can easily
be formed by reactions of the surface of the microsphere
once formed.
[0014] Emulsion/aggregation processes for making
particles, in which the particles are achieved via aggre-
gation as opposed to particle size reduction, are well
know. Such E/A processes generally include the steps
of, e.g., emulsion, aggregation, coalescence, washing
and drying. The E/A process is not limited in the use of
certain polymers for toner particles, although polyesters
and acrylic based polymers are convenient for use in
the process, the use of polyesters having the further ad-
vantage of not requiring the use of any surfactants in
making the particles. Fluoropolymers may also be used,
these polymers showing excellent charge properties in
hydrocarbons.
[0015] E/A particles may be made to have a suitably
small size, for example on the order of from 0.5 to 20
microns or from 1 to 10 microns, with an excellent par-
ticle size distribution, compared to the scattered distri-
bution typically exhibited from polymeric particles pre-
pared by grinding techniques. E/A particles also can
have specific surface treatments and shapes depending
on the process conditions, which can be important pa-
rameters in various uses.
[0016] In embodiments of the invention, any suitable
polymer material may be used to form the polymeric mi-
crospheres. The specific polymer used can depend, for
example, on various considerations such as compatibil-
ity with the emulsion/aggregation process, compatibility
with biological tissue, physical properties, chemical
properties, and the like. Illustrative examples of polymer
resins selected for the process and particles of the in-
vention include polyesters, polystyrene, polyacrylate,
polymethacrylate, polystyrene-butadiene, polystyrene-
methacrylate, polystyrene-acrylate, mixtures thereof

and the like.
[0017] According to embodiments of the invention,
suitable polymer materials also include functionalized
polymers, i.e., polymers that already incorporate func-
tional groups, which functional groups will in turn be
present and available for use in the formed polymeric
microspheres.
[0018] According to one embodiment of the invention,
an emulsion is prepared by agitating in water a mixture
of one or more of an optional nonionic surfactant, an op-
tional anionic surfactant and a monomer to form polym-
erized particles. Where more than one monomer is
used, or where a monomer or polymer species is used
as a seed for the polymerization process, polymeriza-
tion of the monomers or polymers can take place in a
manner to encapsulate or otherwise incorporate the
monomer or polymer particles by heating from ambient
temperature to 80°C. Emulsion sized resin particles are
produced having a volume average diameter of from
0.02 to 1.2 microns specifically including all sub-ranges
and individual values within the range of 0.02 to 1.2 mi-
crons. The resulting resin emulsion, which typically con-
tains from 20% to 60% solids, is then preferably diluted
with water to about 15% solids.
[0019] Next, one or more optional additives can be
added to the resin emulsion, to be incorporated into the
desired polymeric particles. For example, suitable addi-
tives can include colorants, magnetic materials, super-
paramagnetic materials, bioactive agents etc.
[0020] For example, one or more colorants, such as
pigments or dyes, can be added to the resin emulsion
in an amount less than or equal to 65% of the particle
solids and preferably from 0.5% to 65% of particle sol-
ids. The colorants may be pretreated so as to bind resin
particles of the invention thereto. Alternatively, the col-
orants may be encapsulated by the resin particles in
whole or in part. The resulting mixture may optionally be
dispersed utilizing a Brinkman or IKA homogenizer.
[0021] Further, one or more bioactive agents, such as
medicaments, can be added to the resin emulsion in an
amount less than or equal to 65% of the particle solids
and preferably from 0.5% to 65% of particle solids. Like
the colorants, the bioactive agents may be pretreated
so as to bind resin particles of the invention thereto. Al-
ternatively, the bioactive agents may be encapsulated
by the resin particles in whole or in part. The resulting
mixture may optionally be dispersed utilizing a Brinkman
or IKA homogenizer.
[0022] When such additives are incorporated into the
resin emulsion, optional flocculation of the emulsion can
be conducted to assist in the polymeric microsphere
production. The optionally flocculated resin-additive
mixture is then suitably homogenized, for example at
from 2000 to 6000 revolution per minute, to form stati-
cally bound aggregate composite particles, which are
then heated at a suitable temperature of, for example,
from 60 °C to 95 °C and for a suitable duration of time
of, for example, 60 to 600 minutes, to form polymeric
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particles (microspheres) of the controlled size with nar-
row size distribution. According to the invention, the pol-
ymeric microspheres can have a suitable volume aver-
age diameter of, for example, from 0.5 to 25 microns, or
from 1 to 15 or 20 microns, or from 2 or 3 to 10 or 15
microns. The polymeric microspheres have a geometric
standard distribution of less than 1.3, preferably less
than 1.25 or less than 1.20.
[0023] As mentioned above, any suitable monomer or
polymer species may be used, as desired. Specific ex-
amples of nonionic monomers include styrene, alkyl
substituted styrenes, halogenated styrenes, halogenat-
ed alkyl substituted styrenes and the like.
[0024] Examples of additional useful monomers in-
clude nonionic diolefinic or diene monomers such as
butadiene, substituted butadienes, isoprene, mycerine,
alkyl substituted isoprene, mixtures thereof and the like.
[0025] As desired, and based on the intended use of
the polymeric microspheres, one or more monomers or
polymers can be used in the polymerization process.
When so used, the resultant resin latex can include
homopolymers, copolymers, or higher order polymers
(terpolymers and the like). Where copolymers or terpol-
ymers are present, such polymers can be block, graft,
random, or the like, or combinations thereof.
[0026] In general, useful colorants or pigments in-
clude carbon black, magnetite, or mixtures thereof; cy-
an, yellow, magenta, or mixtures thereof; or red, green,
blue, brown, or mixtures thereof. Typical useful color-
ants or pigments are present in an effective amount of,
for example, from 1 to 65wt%, from 1 to 25wt% or from
3 to 10wt%. Furthermore, in embodiments of the inven-
tion, it may be possible to utilize lesser amounts of the
colorants, such as from 0.1 to 10wt% or from 0.5 to
5wt%.
[0027] Additional useful colorants include pigments in
water based dispersions such as those commercially
available from Sun Chemical and Clariant.
[0028] Other useful colorants include magnetites and
surface treated magnetites;
[0029] Examples of the surfactant, which can be add-
ed to the aggregates before coalescence is initiated, can
be anionic surfactants or an effective amount of the an-
ionic or nonionic surfactant utilized in the coalescence
to primarily stabilize the aggregate size against further
growth with temperature is, for example, from about
0.01 to 10wt% and preferably from 0.5 to 5wt% of the
reaction. Additional methods of stabilizing aggregate
size include raising pH of the emulsion above 6, such
as through the addition of sodium hydroxide or potassi-
um hydroxide.
[0030] Dyes that are invisible to the naked eye but de-
tectable when exposed to radiation outside the visible
wavelength range (such as ultraviolet or infrared radia-
tion) are also suitable.
[0031] In addition, suitable colorants that can be used
in the invention include one or more fluorescent color-
ants, which can be pigments, dyes, or a mixture of pig-

ments and dyes.
[0032] Suitable fluorescent dyes include rhodamines,
fluoresciens, coumarins, napthalimides, benzoxan-
thenes, acridines, azos, and the like.
[0033] As mentioned above, magnetic and/or super-
paramagnetic materials can also be used. Such mag-
netic materials can give the polymeric microspheres
magnetic and/or superparamagnetic properties, for col-
orant properties, or the like. Suitable magnetic and/or
superparamagnetic materials that can be used in the in-
vention include magnetites, ferrites, and the like. Exam-
ples of suitable materials include a mixture of iron ox-
ides, barium ferrite powder, strontium ferrite powder,
barium-strontium ferrite powder, SmCo5-based powder,
Sm2Co17-based powder, Nd2Fe14B-based powder,
Sm2Fe17N3-based powder, (NdDy)15Fe79B6, alloys of
33Ne 66Fe 1B, an Nd-Fe-B-based quenched magnetic
powder, ferrite particles, and the like. Any other suitable
magnetic and/or superparamagnetic material can also
be used. The magnetic and/or superparamagnetic ma-
terial can be present in the polymeric microspheres in
any effective amounts, such as from 10wt% to 75wt%
of the polymeric microspheres. Preferably, the magnet-
ite and/or superparamagnetic is present in an amount
of from 30 to 55wt% of the polymeric microspheres.
[0034] Examples of useful chain transfer agents that
can be included in the processes of the invention in-
clude, dodecanethiol, carbon tetrabromide and the like,
which can be used to control the molecular weight prop-
erties of the polymer when emulsion polymerization is
carried out. An effective concentration of a chain trans-
fer agent that is generally employed is, for example,
from 0.005 to 10wt%, or from 0.01 to 5wt%, or from 0.1
to 3wt%.
[0035] Examples of useful optional free radical initia-
tors include azo-type initiators, An effective quantity of
an initiator is generally within the range of 0.1 to 10wt%
of the reaction mixture.
[0036] In addition to the above specifically identified
monomers and polymers, the processes of the invention
are also applicable to polymeric microspheres made
from polyester resins, such as sulfonated polyester res-
ins.
[0037] In such polyester emulsion/aggregation proc-
esses, the polyester can be obtained from the melt es-
terification of dicarboxylic acid or diester components
with diol component, and optionally a sulfonated difunc-
tional monomer, and using a polycondensation catalyst.
The dicarboxylic acid and/or diester components are
generally present in an amount of from 42 to 49.5 mol%
of the polyester; the diol component is generally present
in an amount of 50 mol% of the polyester resin; and the
sulfonated difunctional monomer, when present, is gen-
erally present in an amount of from 0.5 to 8 mol% of
polyester. The polycondensation catalyst is generally
present in an amount of from 0.01 to 0.1 mol% of the
polyester.
[0038] The emulsion/aggregation process for forming
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such polyester polymeric microspheres generally com-
prises obtaining or forming the polyester resin, followed
by (a) dissipating the polyester resin in water by heating
at from 60°C to 120°C with mixing for from 1 minute to
1 hour thereby generating suspended polyester parti-
cles of from 0.01 to 2 microns in average particle diam-
eter; (b) subsequently adding to the resulting emulsion
suspension an optional pigment or other additive disper-
sion, such as in an aqueous mixture containing a coun-
terionic metal salt, and resulting in the aggregation and
coalescence of resin particles and optional pigment or
additive of from 3 to 21 microns thereby providing poly-
meric microspheres with a desired average particle vol-
ume diameter; and (c) cooling the mixture to ambient
temperature, washing with water from three to six times,
and drying the product by known methods such as fluid
bed dryer.
[0039] If desired, the polymeric microspheres may op-
tionally include known charge additives in effective suit-
able amounts of, for example, from 0.1 to 5wt%. Such
charge additives are well known for use in electrostato-
graphic imaging toner compositions.
[0040] Once the polymeric microspheres are formed,
they can be isolated from the reaction mixture by any
suitable means. Suitable isolation methods filtration,
particle classification, and the like.
[0041] Alternatively, the formed polymeric micro-
spheres can be washed and dried by conventional
means.
[0042] The polymeric particles may subsequently be
subjected to an optional chemical surface treatment. For
example, the polymeric particles may be subjected to
any desirable surface treatment to alter the chemical
and/or physical properties of the particle, such as hydro-
phobicity, hydrophilicity, surface charge, and the like, or
to attach or alter functional groups present on the sur-
face of the microspheres.
[0043] Surface additives that can optionally be added
to the polymeric microspheres include, for example,
metal salts, metal salts of fatty acids, colloidal silicas,
metal oxides like titanium, mixtures thereof and the like,
usually present in an amount of from 0.1 to 2wt%. Ad-
ditional additives include zinc stearate in an amount of
from 0.1 to 2% and silica in amounts of from 0.1 to 5%
which can be added during the aggregation process or
blended into the formed product.
[0044] The formed polymeric microspheres of the in-
vention can also or alternatively be surface halogenat-
ed, partially or wholly, for example 100 percent, to con-
vert olefinic double bonds by an electrophilic addition
reaction in the surface polymer chain backbone and
pendant groups into the corresponding halogenated hy-
drocarbon functionality. Surface halogenation of the pol-
ymeric microspheres affords further control of the vari-
ety of rheological properties that may be obtained from
the copolymer resins. Surface halogenation is accom-
plished with a gaseous mixture or liquid solution of an
effective amount of from 0.01 to 5 double bond molar

equivalents of halogen gas or halogen liquid dissolved
in water, or an organic solvent, for example, chlorine
gas, liquid bromine, or crystalline iodine dissolved in a
solvent, such as an aliphatic alcohol, like ethanol which
does not dissolve or substantially alter the size or shape
of the polymeric microspheres.
[0045] When more reactive halogens such as fluorine
are used, an inert carrier gas may be selected as a dilu-
ent, for example, from 0.1 to 98 percent by volume of
the inert gas relative to the reactive halogen gas, to mod-
erate the extent of reaction, and the temperature and
control corrosivity of the halogenation-encapsulation
process.
[0046] A number of equally useful halogenating
agents are known that afford equivalent reaction prod-
ucts with olefinic double bonds as the aforementioned
diatomic halogens
[0047] The aforementioned halogenation can be con-
sidered an addition reaction. That is, for example, the
halogen reacts with, and diffuses into the polymer resin,
whereby a shell thereof is formed. The shell can be of
various effective thicknesses; generally, however, the
shell is of a thickness of from about 1 micron or less,
and more specifically from 0.1 to 1 micron, in embodi-
ments. Typical amounts of halogen consumed include,
for example, from 0.1 to 1 gram of halogen per 100
grams of polymer resin.
[0048] Other functional groups can be present on the
surface of the polymeric microspheres, either by being
present in the polymer material itself resulting from the
polymerization process, or by surface modification of
the formed microspheres. Various methods for forming
such functional groups are known in the art. Such func-
tional groups can be modified to enable ready attach-
ment of biological or other materials. Alternatively, the
functional groups can be reacted with materials that in
turn may act as linkages to biological materials, ligands
or other materials.
[0049] For example, hydroxyl groups can be reacted
with sulfonyl chlorides to enable nucloeophilic attack by
amines, alcohols, and the like. The amine portion of a
protein can react and lead to attachment of the protein
to the surface of the microsphere. Alcohols can undergo
esterification to attach reactive functional groups, to
which biological or other materials can be attached. Pri-
mary amines can be converted to amides, acids, or sul-
fonates, which can possess suitable functional groups
for further manipulation. Chloromethyl groups can be
converted to amines, ethers, aldehydes and thiols,
which can be linked to biological or other materials by
known methods. Carboxylic acid can be converted to
esters or amides and can often directly react with pro-
teins. Ester groups can undergo transesterification.
Amino groups can couple to proteins with glutaralde-
hyde. Epoxy groups introduced by any of the previous
manipulations (or others) can be readily reacted with bi-
ological materials to enable attachment. Other suitable
of include making the particles more hydrophobic
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[0050] Of course, two or more different surface treat-
ments or modifications can be performed on the same
microsphere, if desired. Such multiple surface treatment
or modification can be advantageous, for example, to
enable attachment of multiple different materials or to
provide multiple functionalities to the microspheres.
[0051] The polymeric microspheres prepared accord-
ing to the invention can be used for a variety of uses.
The microspheres are especially useful for biological
and medical purposes. Accordingly, the polymeric mi-
crospheres of the invention are preferably biocompati-
ble. By biocompatible is meant that the polymeric micro-
spheres and additives are not destructive to healthy liv-
ing tissues, at least beyond any desired intended effect,
over the lifetime that the polymeric microspheres are in
contact with or proximity to such biological tissues. How-
ever, where the polymeric microsphers are to be used
ex vivo, biocompatibility is unnecessary.
[0052] The microspheres described herein can be
used as size standards for analytical purposes.
[0053] In a preferred embodiment of the invention, the
microspheres are composed of biodegradable, biocom-
patible polymers and contain a bioactive agent dis-
persed therein. The bioactive agent may be dissolved
within the polymer phase or dispersed as discrete solid
particles.
[0054] Microspheres of the present invention can also
be used for embolization, including preoperative embol-
ization of hemangioblastomas.
[0055] The invention also contemplates the use of mi-
crospheres to measure the rate of blood flow.
[0056] Uniformly sized microspheres can also be
used to deliver a bioactive agent to a subject in need of
treatment. Such therapeutic microspheres can be pro-
duced either by incorporating a bioactive drug within the
microspheres, or by binding a bioactive drug to the sur-
faces of microspheres. Examples of suitable bioactive
agents include anti-proliferative agents, steroids, anal-
gesics, narcotic antagonists, antibiotics, antifungals, an-
ti-histamines, anti-asthmatics, beta-blockers, and anti-
cancer agents. In addition, radioactively-labeled micro-
spheres can be used for therapeutic purposes
[0057] A suitable bioactive agent for incorporation
within a microsphere should have a solubility parameter
close to that of the polymer used to make the micro-
sphere. In this way, the same solvent can be used to
dissolve the bioactive agent and the polymer to produce
a homogeneous solution.
[0058] Such a preference for solubility does not apply,
however, to therapeutic microspheres comprising a bi-
oactive agent bound to the surface. For example,
polypeptides, such as pharmacologically active pep-
tides, antigens, and antibodies, are suitable for binding
to microsphere surfaces. As an illustration, micro-
spheres can be produced that bear an infectious agent
antigen for vaccination.
[0059] Microspheres can also be produced that com-
prise bioactive agents incorporated within the micro-

sphere and bound to the surface. For example, antibod-
ies or antibody fragments can be bound to a micro-
sphere surface to target delivery of another bioactive
agent contained within the microsphere.
[0060] In addition, microspheres can be incorporated
into a second polymer. That is, uniformly sized micro-
spheres can be dispersed throughout a gel or a viscous
solution, or dispersed throughout a solid, biodegradable
polymer scaffold.
[0061] Therapeutic microspheres can be delivered to
a subject via transdermal, oral, nasal, pulmonary, ocu-
lar, or parenteral routes. Examples of parenteral routes
include intramuscular, intra-tumoral, intra-arterial, and
intravenous administration. Since therapeutic micro-
spheres can be used for both human therapy and vet-
erinary purposes, suitable subjects include both hu-
mans and non-human animals.
[0062] Microspheres comprising a bioactive agent
can also be used in a variety of agricultural applications.
[0063] Controlled release systems for the release of
macromolecules from a polymer matrix have been prov-
en effective for many applications. For example poly
(ethylene vinylacetate), (EVA) has been studied for this
use, and may be used as the polymer in the composi-
tions according to the invention. EVA has been used in
delivery systems for various macromolecules such as
herapin, enzymes, and antigens. The mechanism of
controlled release of macromolecules from non-degra-
dable polymers has been shown to involve aqueous dif-
fusion of the macromolecule through a network of inter-
connecting channels that arise within the polymer at the
time of incorporation of the macromolecule.
[0064] To achieve such uses, the polymeric micro-
spheres can be processed to attach suitable biological
or medical materials to the surfaces of the micro-
spheres. Such biological materials include materials
that serve specific therapeutic, diagnostic, analytical, or
experimental purposes and include, radioactive, biolog-
ical, and ligand materials. The biological materials can
be attached to the surface of the microspheres by, cov-
alent bonding, complexation, physical adsorption, phys-
ical absorption etc.
[0065] In the case of radio-labeled or radioactive pol-
ymeric microspheres, the radioactive component can be
incorporated into the microsphere or can be applied to
the formed microsphere, as desired. When incorporated
into the microsphere itself, it is appropriate to add the
radioactive material to the emulsion during the produc-
tion process. The radioactive component can, as de-
sired, be a material that is itself radioactive, or it can be
a radioactive precursor material that becomes radioac-
tive upon exposure to a suitable initiating source.
[0066] In a preferred embodiment of the invention, the
radioactive constituent of the microspheres is chosen
so that when administered to the patient, the radioactive
microspheres emit a therapeutic intensity and amount
of short-range (e.g., a penetration of the tissue on the
order of several millimeters or less) beta or gamma ra-
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diation, but will not emit a significant amount of unwant-
ed beta or gamma radiation that could have a negative
impact on healthy tissue surrounding the cancerous or
tumor bearing tissue. In this regard, it is preferred that
the components of the polymeric microspheres be se-
lected so that the radiation emitting radioisotopes are
the only constituent isotopes that may emit a significant
amount of radiation beyond a relatively short period of
time, e.g., on the order of 1 week or less.
[0067] The remaining constituent elements of the pol-
ymeric microspheres of the invention are also preferably
chosen so that the microsphere does not contain any
significant amount of elements that have a large cross-
section for neutrons. An example of one such element
that has a large cross-section for neutrons is boron,
which has a cross-section of 3837 barns. Preferably, the
microspheres do not contain a significant amount of any
elements having a cross-section for neutrons greater
than 200 barns.
[0068] In the case of polymeric microspheres contain-
ing a biological material, one or more biological materi-
als can be incorporated into the microsphere or can be
applied to the formed microsphere, as desired. When
incorporated into the microsphere itself, it is appropriate
to add the bioactive material to the emulsion during the
production process.
[0069] As used herein, a bioactive material, or bioac-
tive agent, refers to materials that exhibit therapeutic ef-
fects when applied or otherwise exposed to biological
tissues, organs, fluids or the like. Bioactive materials, or
bioactive agents, thus refers to any such materials that
include medicaments, as well as other active agents that
effect such biological tissues, organs, fluids or the like.
[0070] Examples of such bioactive materials thus in-
clude antibiotics, antimicrobials, antiseptics, bacterioc-
ins, bacteriostats, disinfectants, steroids, anesthetics,
fungicides, anti-inflammatory agents, antibacterial
agents, antiviral agents, antitumor agents, growth pro-
moters, and mixtures thereof. Preferable bioactive ma-
terials are USP approved or, monographed.
[0071] Likewise, in the case of polymeric micro-
spheres including one or more ligands, the ligand can
be incorporated into the microsphere or can be applied
to the formed microsphere, as desired. Preferably, when
ligands are to be included in or on the microspheres, the
ligand can be added to the material to the emulsion dur-
ing the production process, but it is preferably instead
added onto the surface of the microspheres after the mi-
crospheres are formed.
[0072] Suitable ligands that can be attached to the
polymeric microspheres according to the invention in-
clude any of the known ligands. Thus, for example, suit-
able ligands include, proteins, enzymes, analytes, anti-
gens, antibodies etc. Such materials can be attached to
the microsphere surface, such as through absorption or
adsorption.
[0073] Suitable antigen may be derived from a cell,
bacterium, virus particle, or a portion thereof. The anti-

gen may be a protein, peptide, polysaccharide, glyco-
protein, glycolipid, nucleic acid, or a combination there-
of, which elicits an immune response in an animal, in-
cluding mammals, birds, and fish. The immune re-
sponse may be a humoral immune response or a cell-
mediated immune response. In some embodiments it
may be desirable to include an additional adjuvant with
the antigen. Of course, other suitable antigens could al-
so be used
[0074] Examples of preferred antigens include viral
proteins such as influenza proteins, human immunode-
ficiency virus HIV proteins, Haemophilus influenza pro-
teins, hepatitis B proteins, and bacterial proteins and li-
popolysaccharides such as gram negative bacterial cell
walls and Neisseria gonorrhea proteins.
[0075] Whether the microspheres of the invention are
essentially void-free, microshells, or have a plurality of
hollow cells, it is preferred that the microspheres be sub-
stantially spherical, i.e., there are no sharp edges or
points that would cause the microsphere to lodge in a
location other than that desired. In this context, elipsoi-
dal and other similarly shaped particles that do not have
sharp edges or points would be considered to be sub-
stantially spherical in shape.

Example 1

[0076]

1. Aggregation of Styrene/Butylacrylate/Acrylic Ac-
id Latex:
2. Pigment dispersion: 7 grams dry pigment SUN
FAST BLUE™ and 1.46 grams of cationic surfactant
SANIZOL B-50™ are dispersed in 200 grams of wa-
ter at 4,000 rpm using a blender.

[0077] A polymeric latex is prepared by emulsion po-
lymerization of styrene/butylacrylate/acrylic acid
(82/18/2 parts) in a nonionic/anionic surfactant solution
(3 percent) as follows. 352 grams styrene, 48 grams
butylacrylate, 8 grams of acrylic acid, and 12 grams do-
decanethiol are mixed with 600 milliliters of deionized
water in which 9 grams sodium dodecyl benzene sul-
fonate anionic surfactant (NEOGEN R™ which contains
60 percent of active component), 8.6 grams of polyox-
yethylene nonyl phenyl ether-nonionic surfactant
(ANTAROX 897™--70 percent active component), and
4 grams ammonium persulfate initiator are dissolved.
The emulsion is polymerized at 70°C for 8 hours. The
resulting latex contains 60 percent water and 40 percent
solids of primarily polystyrene/polybutyacrylate/poly-
acrylic acid 82/18/2 resin; Tg 53.1°C; Mw =20,000, and
Mn =6,000. The particle size of the latex is 160 nanom-
eters.
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2. Preparation of Microsphere Size Particles--11.7
Percent of Solids

[0078] Comprising the Above Resin Particles (95 Per-
cent) and Pigment Particles (5 Percent) and Sheared)
[0079] Preparation of the aggregated particles: 208.5
grams of the above prepared SUN FAST BLUE™ dis-
persion are added to 300 milliliters water containing 1.5
grams cationic surfactant alkylbenzyldimethyl ammoni-
um chloride (SANIZOL B-50™). This dispersion is si-
multaneously added with 325 grams of the above pre-
pared latex into SD41 continuous stirring device con-
taining 300 grams water. The pigment dispersion and
the latex are well mixed by the continuous pumping
through the shearing chamber operating at 10,000 rpm
for 8 minutes. A homogeneous blend is obtained, which
is then transferred into a kettle placed in a heating man-
tle, and equipped with mechanical stirrer and tempera-
ture probe. The temperature in the kettle is raised from
room temperature to 45°C where the aggregation is per-
formed for 2 hours, while stirring at 400 rpm. Aggregates
with a particle size (average volume diameter) of 4.7 and
GSD of 1.20 are obtained.
[0080] Coalescence of aggregated particles: after the
above aggregation, 55 milliliters of 20 percent anionic
surfactant (NEOGEN R™) are added and the stirring
speed is reduced from 400 rpm to 150 rpm. The tem-
perature in the kettle is raised from 45°C to 85°C at 1°C/
minute. Aggregates of latex and pigment particles are
coalesced at 85°C for 4 hours. After 30 minutes of heat-
ing at 85°C, a microsphere particle size of 4.7 microns
average volume diameter, and a GSD of 1.20 is ob-
tained. After 4 hours of heating, microsphere particles
of 4.6 microns (average volume diameter throughout)
with a 1.21 GSD are obtained, indicating that both the
particle size and GSD are retained during the coales-
cence step.
[0081] The resulting polymeric microspheres are
comprised of poly(styrene-co-butylacrylate-co-acrylic
acid), 95 percent, and cyan pigment, 5 wt% of particles.
The polymeric microspheres are washed by filtration us-
ing hot water (50°C) and dried on a freeze dryer. The
yield of dry polymeric microspheres is 95 percent.

Example 2

[0082] The procedures of Example 1 are repeated,
except that the cyan-colored pigment dispersion is re-
placed by a dispersion of MAPICO BLACK™ to give a
magnetic material. The polymer latex is formed as in Ex-
ample 1, and is mixed with 15wt% of the magnetic ma-
terial dispersion. The microsphere size particles are pre-
pared and coalesced as described above.
[0083] The resulting magnetic polymeric micro-
spheres are comprised of poly(styrene-co-butylacr-
ylate-co-acrylic acid), 85 percent, and MAPICO
BLACK™, 15wt% of particles. The polymeric micro-
spheres are then washed by filtration using hot water

(50°C) and dried on a freeze dryer.

Example 3

1. Preparation of aspartic acid containing polyester-
amine resin:

[0084] A sodiosulfonated random polyester-amine
resin containing pendant amine groups and comprised
of, on a mol% basis, approximately 0.415 mole tereph-
thalate, 0.05 mole aspartic acid, 0.35 mole sodium sul-
foisophthalate, 0.375 mole 1,2-propanediol, 0.025 mole
diethylene glycol, and 0.100 mole dipropylene glycol is
prepared as follows.
[0085] In a one liter Parr reactor equipped with a bot-
tom drain valve, a double turbine agitator, and a distil-
lation receiver containing a cold water condenser are
charged 368.6 grams dimethylterephthalate, 52 grams
sodium dimethylsulfoisophthalate, 13.31 grams aspar-
tic acid, 285.4 grams 1,2-propanediol, 285.4 grams
dipropylene glycol, 26.025 grams diethylene glycol (1
mole excess of glycols), and 0.8 gram butyltin hydroxide
oxide as the catalyst. The reactor is heated to 165°C
with stirring for 3 hours whereby 115 grams of distillate
are collected in the distillation receiver, and which dis-
tillate is comprised of 98vol% of methanol and 2vol%
1,2-propanediol. The mixture is then heated to 190°C
over a one hour period, after which the pressure is slow-
ly reduced from atmospheric pressure to 260 Torr over
a one hour period, and then reduced to 5 Torr over a 2
hour period with the collection of approximately 122
grams of distillate in the distillation receiver, and which
distillate is comprised of approximately 97 percent by
volume of 1,2-propanediol and 3 percent by volume of
methanol. The polymer resulting is discharged through
the bottom drain valve of the reactor onto a container
cooled with dry ice to yield 460 grams of a 3.5 mol%
amine containing sulfonated-polyester resin, copoly
(1,2-propylene-ethyleneoxyethylene-terephthalate)-co-
poly(copoly(1,2- propylene-ethyleneoxyethylene-sodio
5-sulfoisophthalate-copoly(copoly(1,2-propylene-ethyl-
eneoxyethylene-aspart ate). The properties of the sul-
fonated-amine containing polyester resin are Tg=
54.1°C (onset), softening point = 150.8°C, Mn= 3,500g/
mol, Mw 5,660g/mol.

2. Preparation of Microsphere Size Particles:

[0086] Polymeric microspheres are prepared from
and Containing 96wt% of the sulfonated polyester
amine, and 4wt% of cyan 15:3 pigment, as follows.
[0087] To a 3 liter reaction vessel equipped with a me-
chanical stirrer is added the sulfonated polyester amine
resin (250 grams), into water (2 liters) at 80°C to yield
an emulsion with particles therein, and wherein the par-
ticle diameter size is 70 nanometers. The resulting
emulsion is cooled down to 50°C to 60°C, and 23 grams
FLEXIVERSE CYAN 15:3 pigment dispersion, available
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from Sun Chemical, and comprised of 45wt% of the cy-
an pigment in water, such that the total amount of pig-
ment in the polymeric microspheres is 4wt%, is then
added. The resulting mixture is heated to 56°C, and to
this is added 500 milliliters of a 5 percent zinc acetate
aqueous solution at a rate of 1 milliliter per minute. The
toner particle size of the mixture is monitored until it
reaches a size (volume average diameter) throughout
of 6 microns, after which the reaction mixture is
quenched with 500 milliliters of cold water (2°C). The
contents of the reaction vessel are filtered through a 25
micron screen, and the toner product is filtered, redis-
persed in 2 liters of water for one hour, refiltered a sec-
ond time, reslurried in 2 liters of water again, refiltered
a third time and freeze dried to yield 205 grams of pol-
ymeric microspheres with a particle size of 6 microns
and GSD of 1.18.

Example 4

[0088] The procedures of Example 3 are repeated,
except that the cyan-colored pigment dispersion is re-
placed by a dispersion of MAPICO BLACK™ to give a
magnetic material. The polymer latex is formed as in Ex-
ample 3, and is mixed with 15wt% of the magnetic ma-
terial dispersion. The microsphere size particles are pre-
pared and coalesced as described above.
[0089] The resulting magnetic polymeric micro-
spheres are comprised of aspartic acid containing pol-
yester-amine resin, 85 percent, and MAPICO BLACK™,
15wt% of particles. The polymeric microspheres are
then washed by filtration using hot water (50°C) and
dried on a freeze dryer.

Example 5

[0090] Polymeric microspheres are prepared as in
Examples 1-4, except that a small amount of a combi-
nation of yttrium-89 and phosphorus-31, which upon ir-
radiation for a short period of time with an intense ther-
mal neutron flux generated by a nuclear fission reactor,
generates yttrium-90 and phosphorus-32, is added to
the respective pigment or magnetite dispersions.
[0091] The resultant polymeric microspheres include
the radioactive precursor components in an amount to
be suitable for radio-labeling purposes. The polymeric
microspheres exhibit the same particle size and particle
size distribution as described above for Examples 1-4.

Example 6

[0092] Polymeric microspheres are prepared using
the processes of Examples 1-4. Following formation of
the polymeric microspheres, the microspheres are proc-
essed to adsorb an antigen, namely an influenza pro-
tein, to the surface of the microspheres.
[0093] The antigen attaches well to the microsphere
and provides a product suitable for administration to a

patient.

Claims

1. A method of forming polymeric microspheres for bi-
omedical applications, comprising:

forming polymeric microspheres by an emul-
sion/aggregation process from a precursor
monomer species; and
treating said polymeric microspheres to attach
a biomedical functional material to said poly-
meric microspheres,

wherein said polymeric microspheres have an
average particle diameter in the range from 1 to 15
microns with a narrow particle geometric size distri-
bution.

2. The method of claim 1 wherein said narrow particle
geometric size distribution is less than 1.25.

3. The method of claim 1 wherein said polymeric mic-
orspheres are formed from a polymer selected from
the group comprising polyesters and acrylic based
polymers.

4. The method of claim 3 wherein said polyester is ob-
tained from melt esterification of dicarboxylic acid
or diester components with diol components in the
presence of a polycondensation catalyst.

5. The method of claim 1 wherein the biomedical func-
tional material is attached to said polymeric micro-
spheres by at least one of covalent bonding, com-
plexation, physical adsorption and physical absorp-
tion.

6. The method of claim 1 wherein the polymeric micro-
spheres are formed from said precursor monomer
species and one or more additives.

7. The method of claim 1, further comprising surface
treating said polymeric microspheres subsequent
to said forming step but prior to said treating step to
alter a chemical property of a surface of said poly-
meric microspheres.

8. The method of claim 7 wherein said chemical prop-
erty is selected from the group consisting of hydro-
phobicity, hydrophilicity, surface charge, and the
presence of functional groups.

9. The method of claim 1 wherein the polymeric micro-
spheres are biocompatible.

10. The method of claim 1 wherein the polymeric micro-
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spheres are biodegradable.

11. The method of claim 1 wherein the polymeric micro-
spheres are non biodegradable.

12. The method of claim 1 wherein said emulsion/ag-
gregation process comprises:

forming a polymeric resin from said precursor
monomer species;
aggregating said polymeric resin into polymeric
particles;
coalescing said polymeric particles into poly-
mer microspheres; and
optionally isolating said polymeric micro-
spheres.

13. The method of claim 1 wherein said emulsion/ag-
gregatation process comprises:

forming a polymeric resin from said precursor
species
forming an emulsion comprising said polymeric
resin
coalescing said polymeric resin into polymeric
microspheres; and
optionally isolating said polymeric micro-
spheres

14. The method of claim 1 wherein said emulsion/ag-
gregate process comprises:

providing a polyester resin formed from said
monomeric species
dispersing said polyester resin in an aqueous
media optionally comprising a surfactant, to
provide a suspension of suspended particles of
said polyester resin;
homogenizing said suspension;
aggregating and coalescing said homogenized
suspension by adding a cationic metal salt and
optional additives, and heating the aggregates,
to form polymeric microspheres wherein said
heating is conducted at or near a glass transi-
tion temperature of the polyester resin.
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